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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





January 10, 2023
Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Assistant Foreman Patterson & Business Manager Lemire
Also Present: Brigid Killian, Charlotte Weigel
Present via Zoom: Mike Manugian
The meeting was called to order at 5:01 p.m.

MINUTES 

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF DECEMBER 5, 2022, AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh — aye, Fisher — aye, Lindemer — aye.
Due to scheduling conflicts and time constraints, Mr. Hersh moved to adopt the amended (shortened) agenda distributed by Manager Kelly. Mr. Kelly wanted to focus on Power Supply and Rates including the Power Cost Adjustment. The Board agreed.

POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Patterson distributed the "Market Outlook" for Fuel and Power dated January 9, 2023.

Mr. Patterson noted that the average price of natural gas for December was $5.53/MMBtu — up 8 cents from last month and $2 higher than at this same time last year. January's future price has fallen to approximately $3.60/MMBtu. The contributing factors are warmer than average temperatures across the country.

Looking at the Fuel handout, the graph in the lower left shows the working gas in underground storage in the U.S. It is now within 1-2% of the 5-year average. Europe has had a record-breaking warm spell this winter which has helped significantly ease shortage fears.

In the "Market Outlook-Power", Mr. Patterson noted the average day-ahead price for peak power in 

December was $124/MWhr; compared to the 5-year average of $58.00/MWhr.  Peak power in December was more than double the five-year average.  He noted that for off peak power, the price of $108.00/MWhr was also more than double the 5-year average price of $49.00. GELD was 50% open for on-peak power and 65% open for off-peak power for the month of December.
Mr. Patterson discussed the graph titled "2022 December On Peak Strip Prices" to show what the strip prices for December were for the whole year by month. He noted by paying on the day-ahead market,

we paid about half what we would have paid if we had purchased strips earlier in the year. Our open position and mother nature ended up working to our advantage.

So far in the first 10 days of January, the average power price has been $50.34 per MWhr.

CAPITAL BUDGET 

Cab/Chassis for next Bucket Truck

Mr. Kelly explained that New Hampshire and Vermont used to have six Freightliner dealers spread throughout the two states. The Freightliner group in Shrewsbury purchased all the dealerships and consolidated into one location in Shrewsbury, MA. So, we used to receive multiple Freightliner bids when issuing RFPs; we now only receive one.

For this Invitation to Bid (ITB), we received two bids: one for a Freightliner Cab/Chassis and one for an International Cab/Chassis. The bid for the Freightliner came in at $108,284; The bid for the International came in at $107,843, just a little less expensive.

Mr. Finch is leaning toward the "International" cab/chassis — it has a much larger fuel tank which is beneficial in storms; it also has a heated windshield feature (not requested in the ITB), but the line crew saw one during a storm and said they work great. Also, the "Freightliner" has a new shifting feature this year and Mr. Kelly likes to stay away from anything in its first year of production. Mr. Kelly's recommendation is to award the bid for the International cab/chassis to Taylor & Lloyd, Inc. and he would like to add the heated windshield option to the bid award.

After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MANAGER'S RECOMMENDATION TO AWARD THE CAB/CHASSIS INVITATION TO BID (ITB) TO TAYLOR & LLOYD, INC. FOR THE INTERNATIONAL CAB/CHASSIS IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $110,000.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh — aye, Fisher — aye, Lindemer — aye.
BUDGET 

Mr. Kelly distributed the Income Statement through October 31, 2022, as well as the solar spreadsheet showing transmission, capacity and avoided costs, megawatts (MW) received, total savings per MW and peak day ahead per MW monthly average price. He focused on the Peak Day Ahead pricing which has been extremely high the last two years. He noted that these changing power costs are a major challenge for budgeting. He also noted that costs earlier last year drove the 15% rate increase in the spring of 2022 and the 2-cent power cost adjustment in the summer of 2022. When the accountants did their mid​year progress report, GELD's net position showed a $542k loss. With our present cost structure (adding the PCA), we generated net income of almost $650k from July through October. Mr. Kelly is expecting a slight net income for November and a possible $100k loss for December. Mr. Kelly will keep the Board updated on any changes to the budget.

RATES

PCA

Mr. Patterson provided some general information before discussing the Power Cost Adjustment (PCA).

He explained that in 2022, any uncontracted power purchased on the day ahead market cost more than

double for both on-peak and off-peak power compared to the 5-year average.

He also noted when looking at the cash graph, it shows cash was steadily declining through April; so, in April 2022, GELD had a rate increase of 15%. The effects of the rate increase were not seen until July. During the summer months (July/August), GELD's open position was 30% for on-peak power and 50%

for off-peak power. At that time, day-ahead power prices were almost triple the 5-year average, so we instituted a 2-cent ($0.02) per kilowatt-hour (kWh) power cost adjustment (PCA) on all rates beginning with the July bill that has remained in effect indefinitely due to higher-than-normal energy costs.

So far, January has been mild and market prices have retreated — this allows for more efficient fuel supplies. The PCA is currently at 2 cents. Mr. Patterson believes this is heading in the right direction but could change quickly with any cold weather snaps. The cash trajectory is looking better than spring but with the unpredictable power markets, they do not appear to be heading back to normal.

GELD is considering multiple megawatt (MW) battery project, upgrading some aging substation infrastructure, possibly building covered storage at the substation and continuing bucket truck replacements. Because of this, Mr. Patterson believes it is prudent to get some cash in the bank. Therefore, his recommendation is to increase the PCA to 5 cents per kWh for January and February, then returning it to 2 cents in March. This would generate an additional $400k and allow for the unpredictable power costs. If the cash position becomes too flush, we could scale back or eliminate the PCA. Adding a 5 cent PCA for the next two months still keeps our rates 50% lower than the investor-owned utilities that surround Groton and gives some financial stability in our working capital account for the unpredictable.

Mr. Kelly then distributed two "planning for 2023" spreadsheets — one with Mr. Patterson's recommendations for the PCA and the second spreadsheet of an opposing view from Mr. Kelly. Mr. Kelly noted up front that he likes to run the department very lean (some may say too lean) and likes to keep more cash in the pockets of the customers. So, his recommendation is to leave the PCA at the 2 cents for January through March even though January and February tend to have the largest power bills.

The commissioners provided their input — Mr. Fisher asked about considering a PCA in the middle —like 3 cents. He noted that one "is a sledgehammer" and the other is "no hammer at all", so he recommended a 3 cent PCA. Mr. Hersh stated, "that it's better to have than to need" and agreed with Mr. Fisher's recommendation. Mr. Lindemer wanted to err on the side of caution and thought we should hold where we are at 2 cents per kWh.

After additional discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO INCREASE THE POWER COST ADJUSTMENT (PCA) TO 3 CENTS ($0.03) PER KWH FOR JANUARY AND FEBRUARY 2023, THEN BACK TO 2 CENTS ($0.02) PER KWH FOR MARCH 2023.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh — aye, Fisher — aye, Lindemer — NAY. The vote passed by a 2 to 1 vote.

Due to a scheduling conflict, Mr. Lindemer left the meeting at 5:45.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Manugian asked when metering data would be available. Ms. Lemire has been working with the current billing company and a third-party vendor to establish a new customer meter data portal that should be available soon — hopefully in the next month or so.

Mr. Kelly mentioned that he is thinking of a battery program using the GELD coop combined with the time-of-use rates that would include a "tariff on bill" financing. This will be discussed at a future meeting.

The continuation of this regular meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, January 17, 2023, at 5:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the regular meeting adjourned at 5:56 p.m.









Respectfully submitted,

Tammi Lemire, Business Manager








Approved by Clerk:
                               

      

  
 ________________________Date_________







            Kevin J. Lindemer

